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SUBJECT

A briefing on the Government Accountability and Oversight Committee’s accomplishments in 2011. 
SUMMARY

2011 has been a very productive year for the Government Accountability and Oversight Committee (GAO). The committee held 16 meetings and discussed and acted upon a wide variety of topics. The committee also initiated the first electronic packet for a Council committee that has allowed the committee to operate more efficiently and transparently while also saving paper. 
BACKGROUND

Motion 13575 establishes the organization of the Council for 2011, creating the committees of the Council, and outlining committee responsibilities. The responsibilities of the Government Accountability and Oversight (GAO) Committee read as follows:

Government accountability and oversight committee

1.  The committee shall consider and make recommendations on:  policies relating to the department of assessments; elections; records and licensing; animal control; cable communications; the county fair; King County international airport; risk management; executive services such as telecommunications, facilities management, purchasing and real property management; capital project oversight; and wastewater treatment as well as strategic planning performance management and performance measurement; management organizational structure; technology management; customer service; and the efficiency, cost effectiveness and performance of all branches of county government (legislative, executive and judicial).


2.  In the areas within the committee's purview, the committee shall track state and federal legislative action and develop recommendations on policy direction for the 2012 annual budget.


 3.  The committee shall make recommendations on the annual audit program and shall review reports of the county auditor.

The briefing today will focus on the accomplishments of the GAO Committees for 2011 (Attachment 1).
ANALYSIS

Legislation and Briefings in 2011

As shown in the attached list of 2011, the GAO Committee had a strong focus on the issues of technology, elections, and procurement. Many of the committee briefings and legislative actions of the committee were initiated by Committee Chair, Councilmember Lambert. Significant highlights of the GAO work this year included:
Technology: The committee worked collaboratively with the Chief Information Officer to develop legislation to consolidate executive branch technology operations to a new centralized office of King County Information Technology. The Committee also held briefings on emerging technology issues, such as court technologies, new voice over internet phone systems, new Microsoft products, and the technology for replacing the county’s emergency radio systems. The committee also held a briefing on Top Five E-government Services King County could offer.  This set the stage for some of the services to begin to be funded in the 2012 budget.
Elections:  The committee reviewed an analysis of election data and the adoption of ordinance 2011-0386 that established annual reporting to the Council on the costs, voter turnout and accuracy of elections by the director of election.
Procurement: The committee reviewed and approved legislation to improve the procurement process for small businesses. In addition, as a result of our annual briefing on the Contracting Opportunities Annual report, it became clear that meeting the deadline in code for producing the report was problematic because we have two financial systems. As a result, the chair requested legislation to move the date for the annual COP report to a more practical time.

Initiated Pilot to Promote Transparency and Reduce Paper 
Under the direction of the Committee Chair, the Government Accountability and Oversight (GAO launched a pilot project starting May 3rd to reduce unnecessary paper in the committee process and promote transparency by making the GAO meeting packets available on-line. Prior to the launch of this pilot project on May 3rd, a paper packet of meeting materials was prepared for each GAO Committee meeting and copies for:

· Councilmembers

· GAO committee staff and selected Council staff 

· Staff of the GAO Councilmembers 

· Public distribution in chambers

For each meeting there were generally between 20-25 packets prepared using about 2500-3125 pages of paper. This results in about 5000-6250 of double-sided printed pages. Assuming most of the copies are black and white and the best prices for paper, it costs roughly about $500 per year to create paper packets for GAO. This excludes staff time dedicated to printing.

The best way to reduce unnecessary paper usage is for people to only have paper copies of what they need. The GAO pilot will allow staff to only print what they need by providing them an electronic version of the packet. Committee staff, IT and communications staff, and the Clerk of the Council worked together to identify options on how to create electronic packets that were easy for the reader to navigate and efficient for the staff to produce. 

When the meeting materials are ready, the electronic packets are posted on-line at   http://www.kingcounty.gov/council/committees/gao_agendas.aspx
and a link to this website is sent to staff who previously would have received paper packets.  There is also a link to this website from the GAO committee page as well.

The electronic packet has the following features:

· The agenda is bookmarked so it is very easy to simply click on an agenda item and get to that page.

· There is a listing of all the documents in the packet on the left side of the packet and simply clicking on the title in the listing will take you to it.

· All agenda items are combined into one packet with consistent page numbering for the entire document.
· The electronic packet will be exactly the same as the paper copy Councilmembers will have during the committee meetings.

· Printing is easy, but requires caution if you don’t want to print the entire meeting packet.

Meeting materials are available for the public on-line

We live in a region where people expect to find the information they need on-line and easily accessible. The website with the meeting materials is available to the public and it will make it very easy for staff to respond to public inquiries for meeting materials. A link to the website can also be sent out to executive staff making it much easier for them to receive committee materials.

Unless we expect a large crowd, the committee assistant usually only provide two paper copies for the public in chambers.

Councilmembers continue to receive a paper packet. However, the packet will look different because Councilmembers will be receiving a printed version of the electronic packet. All agenda items are combined into one packet with tabs dividing each item. This will ensure that materials printed by staff from the electronic packet will have the same page numbers as the materials Councilmembers have. 

Additionally, the GAO committee no longer distribute paper packets in manila folders and only uses colored paper or printing when necessary.

This pilot was a success. We saved almost 20,000 printed pages and a similar effort has been established for Council meeting packets. 
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